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ST. JOHNS RIVER FERRY COMMISSION
John Crescimbeni, Chair



117 W. Duval Street

Suite 425, City Hall



Jacksonville, FL  32202
St. Johns River Ferry Commission Special Meeting – JTA Transition
January 8, 2015
9:00 a.m.

City Council Conference Room A
Present: Council Member John Crescimbeni (Chair), Aaron Bowman, Elaine Brown, Carl Cannon

Also: Paige Johnston – Office of General Counsel; Jeff Clements – Council Research Division; Thomas Carter – Council Auditor’s Office; Carol Owens – Legislative Services Division

See attached attendance sheet for additional attendees

Chairman Crescimbeni called the meeting to order at 9:05 a.m. and the attendees introduced themselves for the record. 

Assistant General Counsel Paige Johnston reported that the $1 million appropriation from the Florida Legislature for the slipwall repair project received in 2014 was awarded on the state’s fiscal year which ends on June 30, 2015, so a decision needs to be made on how to proceed with design and construction of the project. The permitting process is underway, but is taking considerable time. Should JTA take over the design as the ferry’s new operator? Can the grant be transferred from the City to the JTA? Could a Memorandum of Understanding (MOU) be signed between the City and JTA for the JTA to contract with the City to construct the slipwall project using the state funds? A draft MOU has been prepared and transmitted to JTA for consideration by its board, which did not meet in December but will consider the document at its January meeting.  Bill Killingsworth, Director of Community Development at the Florida Office of Economic Opportunity, is concerned that if the funds are not expended by the end of June the grant could be revoked. The commission discussed the wording of the grant purpose and whether it could be used temporarily for operational expenses and then reimbursed from the ferry’s operating budget for the slipwall project when it is ready for construction. Commissioner Bowman urged that if a temporary transfer is contemplated, that an escrow account or other mechanism be enlisted to clearly document how the state funds were ultimately used for the purpose for which they were granted.  Representative Janet Adkins’ office has been appraised of the potential timing difficulty and is amenable to a reimbursement arrangement for the capital expenditures.
Fred Jones of the JTA discussed the timing of the transfer of ferry operations to the JTA. The JTA board is anxious to take on the ferry’s operations and hopes that the transfer can be completed by April 1st. Many of the documents needed to effectuate the transfer have already been drafted. Paige Johnston said that one major issue to be determined is the future role of the Ferry Commission vis-a-vis the JTA. Does the Ferry Commission wish to continue as an advisory commission to the JTA board or should it be disbanded after the transfer? Bill Moseley of the JTA said that the Ferry Commission may remain as active as it cares to be. The Friends of the Ferry group offers another avenue for participation if the Ferry Commission decides to disband.  Commissioner Bowman suggested that the Ferry Commission should remain in place and active until the transfer takes place and then disband. Commissioner Cannon suggested that the commission remain in place until the slipwall project is successfully completed and then disband at the end of the fiscal year in September.  Barbara Goodman, recently-retired Superintendent of the Timucuan Preserve Ecological and Historical Park, requested that the National Park Service be kept in the loop with the JTA so they know whom to contact when they have issues and when decisions need to be made or problems addressed. Council Member Crescimbeni requested that the ferry transfer documents contain a provision regarding reversion of the ferry’s assets to the City should the JTA decide not to continue its operation at some point in the future, to avoid the problems that arose when the JPA decided to cease operating the ferry.
Lindsay Brock of the Friends of the Ferry said there was room on the Friends board for any ferry commissioners who may wish to remain active supporters of the ferry. Bill Moseley of JTA said the authority is anxious to have the ferry in its portfolio and wants to ensure its integration with the bus system as part of an overall transportation system. Mark Fernandez of HMS Global Maritime said that the ferry operators definitely see the effects of the bus service to Mayport, which generates ridership on the ferry. Commissioner Brown felt that the commission should actively transfer its knowledge and ideas to the JTA board before it sunsets, including marketing ideas, ideas for connections to the Mayport Community Redevelopment Area, and the need for eventual procurement of a second ferry vessel. She suggested that the Friends of the Ferry could act as a programming agent for activities in Mayport in the same way that Friends of Hemming Park has taken over operation of Hemming Park from the City.
Fred Jones of the JTA said the authority has begun exploring the permitting requirements for the slipwall project with the state and intends to issue a single procurement document for permitting, design and construction of the project. An RFP will be issued in February and a company hired in the summer to be prepared to construct the project in the fall when the ferry is taken out of the water for its inspection. The JTA will invite interested members of the Ferry Commission to participate in the procurement process for the contractor.  Mark Fernandez asked to be included in the correspondence as well so that the ferry operator can be kept apprised of the work schedule. Mr. Jones discussed the fact that the JTA will need to issue an RFP for a ferry operator when it takes over the operations because the RFP under which HMS Global was hired by the City did not include certain language required to be in procurement documents when federal operating funds are to be used. 
Barbara Goodman announced that with her retirement from the National Park Service, this would be her last Ferry Commission meeting. An acting superintendent has been appointed at the park and a search is underway for a permanent superintendent.

Lisa King of Langton Associates said that she will assist the City in the application for the Federal Lands Access Program (FLAP) grant since the JTA will not yet have ownership of the ferry operation by the March 13 application deadline, and will make sure the application references the impending transfer of ownership to the JTA so the grant makers will be aware of that fact. Doreen Joyner-Harris of FDOT said that it would be better to close out the first $450,000 grant to the City and then have the JTA apply for the next $450,000 allocation in its own name. There is still a matter of approximately $400,000 in other FDOT/federal funds awarded to the JPA that need to be closed out and accounted for before the transfer. A.J. Souto of the Public Works Department said that all ferry funds that have flowed through the department’s budget will need to be reconciled at the time of the transfer for accounting purposes.

The commission’s next meeting will be on January 26, 2015.
The meeting was adjourned at 10:00 a.m.
Jeff Clements, City Council Research

Posted 1.9.15  6:00 p.m.
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